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President’s Message

Reckoning from one date, Mount Douglas Park is now
141 years old. The rump of the present park was set aside by
Sir James Douglas in 1858 as a Crown Reserve, According to
one of our sources, church and military were the intended
beneficiaries of this arrangement. Of how exactly they may
have put it to use, if at all, we have no record.

Reckoning from another date, the 110th anniversary of the
Park as such falls in the present year. In 1889 the original
donation was re-established in the official form of a Crown
Grant: this time around its use solely as parkland, and for
the purpose of pleasure, was stipulated in unequivocal terms.

Since the 10th anniversary of our Society’s foundation also
falls in 1999, we hope that Sir James, wherever he is now,
will not resent that we take the last of the two anniversaries
as the occasion for the present retrospective view.

As in the original Eden, from quite early years our Park has
been the scene of struggle between forces of good and evil.
Extraction of gravel, tree felling, the straightening of Cordova
Bay Road from the Ash Road junction to the gravel pit, the
dumping of garbage and the grazing of goats have been
among the workings of the latter of these two forces.
Fortunately, the Park had its friends and active
whistleblowers long before our society came into being, oth-
erwise the damage would have been much worse.

Unlike our forerunners, however, we have had the advan-
tage of the cooperation of a municipality whose councillors
and staff have been environmentally more sensitive than
many of their predecessors. We have also had invaluable help
at the ministerial level from the province.

During our 10 years of activity, and as a result of this
cooperation:

e plans for subdividing land out of the Park have been
cancelled;

e alternatives to unsightly riprap to strengthen the
foreshore banks have been implemented;
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radio facilities at the summit have been made
scenically less intrusive than originally planned;

Garry oak seedlings have been planted in areas
from which broom and blackberry vines have been
cleared;

cedar seedlings have been planted in areas of forest
that have been levelled by wind due to exposure by
boundary development;

the decrepit old flume that channeled drainage
water from Cordova Bay Road into the Creek has
been replaced by a more efficient and less obtrusive
system;

the flow of water down the creek, and the quality of
that water, have been brought under better control
through the construction of a weir;

the limits of the Park on the west side are in process
of being extended to the valley treeline through the
purchase by Saanich, piece-by-piece, of privately-
owned land;

e alinkage to the Greenways system that passes
through the Blenkinsop Valley has been improved
by the upgrading of the Mercer Trail, thanks in part
to a grant from the Provincial Capital Commission;

e through cost-sharing with Beautiful British
Columbia Magazine, a helicopter lifted in Saanich’s
chipper, so that broom cut on the west (and more
inaccessible) side of the Park has been disposed of;

o plans for the reintegration of the former gravel pit
into the Park have been prepared and are about to
be implemented.

Another activity of our Society that has involved such
bodies as the Department of Fisheries and Oceans and
groups from various local schools as well as municipal staff
has been the introduction of salmonids into the Creek. Work
on this project is ongoing, and already there is promise that
the Creek will turn into a fish-bearing stream.

This is also the place to pay tribute to the many volunteers
who, over the past 10 years, have been involved in broom
bashing, blackberry eradication, ivy clearing, and various
of the activities already mentioned above.



Projects and Yolunteers

The phone rings and you hear Jane Owen’s or Celia
Esmonde’s pleasant voice inviting you to a happy broom-
pulling session or a merry morning clearing brambles so that
Garry Oaks can be planted and your response is ......... ?

Over the last ten years we have carried out a number of vol-
unteer projects in the Park with varying degrees of
success, but the biggest factor leading to success has been
the response to the call for volunteers

In the early days our goals were modest and the projects
short. On the west side a small team rerouted a trail, and
built water bars to help drainage and control erosion.
Overall, they provided the hiker with a pleasant pathway
through the woods which has lasted for years. It took
several weekends of hard manual work but it worked.

The dangers of invasive broom have been obvious to all for
a long time and, more recently, ivy has come to be seen as a
major threat to the trees it climbs on. The task of removing
both these species by themselves arouse strong negative
images for most people because they know it can be a
never-ending battle to keep these plants under control.

In a sense we have been lucky, At the time the phones first
started to ring for broom-pullers, we were also looking at
the possibility of planting Garry Oaks and providing space
to sustain the wild flowers in an alpine meadow. We walked
through several likely sites with Hans Roemer and from those
discussions we chose three specific sites rather than trying
to tackle the whole Park. The three areas were the summit,
the meadow above the Mercer Trail and the area near the
fire road and Cedar Hill Road.

At the summit we tried clearing broom by ourselves and
had some limited success, but the major change came when
a group of people who had been pulling broom on Mt Tolmie
and Cattle Point came in for a day or so. The intense effort
produced a total transformation for those people walking
from the parking lot to the lookout. They have clear views
to the Sooke Hills, the Strait and Cordova Bay.

The work in the alpine meadow began with the two ladies
clearing enormous quantities of broom and collecting it into
piles around the knoll. Our role was to help with this task
but, more importantly, to bring it all to one location where it




could be chipped and dispersed. This involved Saanich
Parks, Beautiful British Columbia Magazine and a
helicopter from the airport to fly the chipper to and from
this remote location. Again, the result was a transformation
of a broom-infested site. This spring the dominant colour
against the green background was blue rather than yellow
for the first time in a generation.

For those readers who have been following the salmon
restoration project in the creek, the pattern will be familiar;
after an initial assessment to see if restoration was possible,
groups such as the Girl Guides, the Scouts, provincial and
federal governments, Saanich Parks, various schools etc.,
have participated with us to make sure we have a
fish-bearing stream in our neighbourhood. All this activity
has also led to the discovery of a sensitive ecosystem close
to the creek which has been “adopted” by a group at the
University of Victoria— our first spin-off !

For the future we still need volunteers, of that there is no
doubt, but we achieve our greatest success when we
1889 manage to draw in a group or groups of people with a
particular interest into a larger overall project.

On September 30, 1889, the
Province of British Columbia
granted Mount Douglas to
the Corporation of the City
of Victoria “upon trust to
maintain and preserve the
same as a public park or
pleasure ground for the use,
recreation and enjoyment of
the public.”

So, if you have friends who share your interests, please bring
them along. The progress will be faster and the sense of
achievement more exhilarating. The stream project will
continue for the foreseeable future, the alpine meadow
needs tending, the old quarry needs to be replanted,
nothing has been done along the beach, are there any
birdwatchers out there who would like compile a list of
sitings and nesting areas?




The Road and Drains Saga

In the last newsletter, it looked as if we would, at last, have
a simple but completed path from Royal Oak Drive to the
park entrance at the motel for pedestrians to use. Centra
Gas was due to install a gas line along the side of the road
and the flagged route followed the path we wanted. We
wrote to the municipal engineers trying to enlist their
help in ensuring that the finished work would give the
community the simple walkway it needs.

First the good news, you can walk in reasonable safety from
Royal Oak Drive to the Park if you use the gravel path on
the right-hand side of the road, cross at the bus stop
(a future crosswalk?) and walk to the next bus stop, cross
the road again and join the trail system at the park
entrance. From this brief description you can see that what
we have is far from ideal.

The bad news is that when Centra Gas came and installed
the line they did not complete the job; there is still a section
to be added. In addition, the municipal arborist felt some
trees might be in danger. However, the major delaying
factor seems to be the possibility that sewers will be
installed here sooner rather than later.

Residents of this area have tried over the years to maintain
the old Cordova Bay lifestyle but the transformation of
south Cordova Bay, particularly the developments at
Sunnymead and north Blenkinsop, has made this less and
less realistic. And so a petition was prepared and presented
to Council to have the area added to the sewer enterprise.

At the subsequent council meeting it emerged that there
was a financial problem about adding the area to the sewer
system without having all the rights-of-way in place and
the location of the pumping station clearly identified. Coun-
cil indicated that its intention was to sewer the area either
in 2000 or 2001. The engineers were asked to meet with the
residents within the next few months and to have a progress
report ready for Council this year. The whole sense of the
meeting was “it’s time to do this”.

At the planning stage we will work to see the full pedes-
trian walkway and the bicycle lanes are included in the
project so that the good work that has been done within
the Park over the last two years will be extended to the
approach roads.




The Stream

A Little Bit of History

When Europeans first came to this coast, what they found
was a vast wilderness. Heavily forested, the landscape was
naturally drained by streams and rivers that teemed with
salmonids. Small aboriginal villages were clustered around
the richness and bounty of these streams and rivers.

Through the centuries, physical and cultural sustenance
centred around salmon populations. As the land was set-
tled by new cultures, with different land ethics, streams and
rivers again played a central role—but for other reasons.
Streams and rivers were the highways of yore that opened
up the landscape for exploration. Salmon, a seemingly
renewable harvest, gained economic significance as the
ocean was “farmed.”

As populations increased, the landscape was affected. Very
little thought was given to natural drainage or to forest
ecosystems. Small streams were buried underground, and
little by little the renewable salmon harvest dwindled.

Today, in our neighbourhood, the landscape is
completely impacted by human settlement. Our streams
have become extensions of a complex drainage system
designed to drain the land to make it habitable. The natu-
ral ecosystems that remain are defined by natural park
boundaries, the largest of which, in Saanich, is Mount
Douglas Park.
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You know about our efforts to allow natural processes to
work in the Park. However, restoring a salmon population
in the stream is not just about the fish. It is also about
increasing the bounty of life. It’s also about the legacy we
leave for our children. A flourishing salmon population is
a good indicator of the health of our way of living. The
people before us didn’t give enough thought to the
environmental impact of the systems they built to live in.
Today we live in them. And so it is up to us to restore
natural processes where we can, to appreciate the diversity
and complexity of those processes.

What We Have Been Doing

The second set of brochures was delivered to 5000 addresses
in the watershed by the 10th Garry Oak Scout Troop. We
shared costs with Saanich to create and install four signs
that inform people that Douglas Creek is a fish habitat area.
Two of the signs—one at the weir and one at the junction of
the fire road and the Edgemont walk-through—lasted a
matter of days. Both were pulled out and thrown into the
creek. The sign at the fire road was dragged a hundred
metres—a determined effort by vandals, since the bottom
of the sign was weighted with a concrete block that I
couldn’t, by myself, pick up. Saanich promptly reinstalled
the signs, one on the chain-link fence at the Robinwood
walk-through, the other at the walk-through entrance at
Edgemont.

Arbutus Junior Secondary students and teachers classroom-
reared 300 coho fry. These were released into the creek in
early May. This important component of environmental
education and stream restoration continues to play an
active role in our community. While we need the fish now,
the educational component has long-term benefits in
developing sustainable resources for the future.

On May 15th, seven friends of the Park turned out to clean
litter out of the stream channel, from the Robinwood
culvert down to the Ash Road bridge. We picked up a cubic
metre of the usual assortment of plastic straws, chip bags,
wrappers and plastic bags. Thanks to Saanich Parks for
disposing of the bagged litter. We would very much like to
see a rack set up at the weir to collect the rubbish there.




We met as a group with people from Saanich Parks and
the Department of Fisheries and Oceans to discuss
introducing more large woody debris into the stream
channel. Since there was not much windthrow last winter,
we concentrated on what opportunities could be gleaned
from large channel-spanning stems. The basic plan is to stra-
tegically cut the stem, allowing one end to fall into the chan-
nel. Thus begins a large woody debris structure with, ide-
ally, a pool underneath. We have photographed the stems
to be used. Saanich Parks has agreed to supply their
professional staff to handle the bucking—not a job for
amateurs—which involves a stem, up to five feet in
circumference, in a partial state of decay. When
they are in the channel, we will complete a detailed
longitudinal survey around each piece—about 30 hours
work. This establishes how things are at present so we can
gauge how they have changed. Thaven't yet lined up a crew
for this work, so if you are interested you can call.

Our last setting of minnow traps on the 30th of May didn’t
capture any fish. We assume that these fish moved into the
ocean, and we look forward to seeing them in two years
time. Our program of introducing coho fry and monitoring
them through time restarts this cycle of salmon in the Creek
but also proves the potential of the Creek as salmon
habitat. Now, knowing the winter portion of the life cycle
is possible, we released 1500 coho fry from Goldstream
hatchery into the Creek on June 27. Twenty friends of the
Park and their families pitched in. It was a fine day and a
pleasant event. Thanks to all.

Two weeks later I set up 4 minnow traps in woody debris
piles in the Creek. Next day I measured and released
106 fry. Numerous fry were seen outside the traps and all
along the channel, right down to a pool adjacent to the
mouth of the stream. As I pen this, the storm drains are
being flushed into the creek for the first time this summer.
When the water clears we may be able to assess the toxic
' nature of the sediments. Bear in mind that even natural
stocks of salmonids in unimpacted streams endure long
periods of high toxicity, and are thus adapted to do so.




Recent Developments

We were successful in garnering a USHP grant for
the fiscal year 1999/2000. The objective of our
proposal is to complete a year-long hydrographic
survey, which should detail the volume of water
moving down the stream channel, how quickly it is
moving, extreme flows at low and high water and all
the ranges in between. We are looking for limiting
factors so we can develop strategies for mitigating
them. We have contracted Carmanah Research to help
us develop a program that collects and collates good
scientific data. We are borrowing monitoring
equipment from the Water Inventory Section of
the Resources Monitoring Branch, Ministry of
Environment, Lands and Parks. A water inventory
specialist will help us set up a hydrometric station
somewhere around the Ash Road box culvert.

The baffles in the culvert are due to be installed
August 29th. Engineering and materials are being
supplied by the Department of Fisheries and Oceans.
We need to supply some volunteers to help with the
installation.

Last year we did some stream monitoring in the
Creek with the 1st Cordova Bay Pathfinders. We did
some water quality monitoring, a benthic invertebrate
survey, and some fish trapping and measuring. The
monitoring was part of an effort funded by the Phyllis
Munday Environmental Project. With funds left in this
budget, the Pathfinders kindly donated a clinometer
to the Society, for use in the stream assessments. This
means a lot, since borrowing one involved more
phone calls and more trips. Thank you very much,
Pathfinders—we will use it well.

This year B.C. Rivers Day is being celebrated Sunday,
September 26th. For the last three years we have
cleaned litter out of the stream on that day. This is the
tentative plan again this year—unless someone comes
up with something that is more fun and more
interesting. Otherwise we will let people know by
telephone the whens and wheres.

In October, the Friends of
Mount Douglas Park Society
is founded.




¢ The DFO Community Advisor has suggested an eyed
egg transplant this fall. This addresses another
important component of the coho life cycle—the
emergence of alevins from the gravel. The transplant
will allow us to gauge the capability of the creek in
this respect. If we are going to establish this stock we
have to, at this time, keep this transplant going.

¢ We have a weather-dependent schedule for trapping
coho fry in the Creek through the fall and winter and
into next spring. This establishes presence or absence
of the fish, and allows us to measure them and
generally to have a good look at them.

e We are just starting a riparian assessment of the
forest ecosystem from the Ash Road bridge south
to Robinwood on both sides of the Creek. We want
to gather basic information on soils, nutrients,
drainage and vegetation in order to discover what is
happening to the the forest. We hope to find out why

it is changing and what it is changing to. We need to

develop some vegetation cover over the creek in that

On November 22nd, Saanich
Council met on the summit
of Mount Douglas and enacted
the renewal of the Trust.

The terms were essentially the
same as in the original Trust,
except for the road, which was
subdivided out, but given its
| own unique surveyed lines be-
| yond which it may not go, and
| the transmitter site, which
| was given special designation
but kept as part of the Park.

On the same day, the Charter
was proclaimed and control of
the Park passed over to the
Municipality of Saanich.

area. Easy enough to just plant trees, but we want to
plant species that are in harmony with the forest in
the Park—species that will actually grow in a
landscape that is demonstrably changing.




F‘ostscript to the First Flush

The Community Advisor for Salmonid Enhancement for Southern Vancouver Island and myself
had a meeting the day after the first flush of the storm drain system. Although it was twilight, we
went down to the Creek to look at the work we were planning. Unfortunately, we found a lot of
dead fish. Of the fish we saw, 60 per cent were dead and 40 per cent were alive.

When I can get back to the Creek, and have a weekend without rain, I can set the minnow traps
and get an idea of who is still around. I don’t think the 60/40 ratio is an accurate representation of
the coho population in the Creek. White bellies are easier to see than brown backs hunkered
down for the night. Whatever the numbers are, there was a significant fish kill.

To be objective, the close association of the first flush and the dead fish is indicative of a connec-
tion, but not conclusive. The one good that came out of this was that the Community Advisor
took some of the dead fish with him, to send off to a DFO laboratory to try to find out exactly
what killed them. Since they had been dead for some little while, lab results may not be conclu-
sive. He is going to supply us with some sample bottles. The first time we have a significant rain,
I'will nip down and grab some water samples. We have wanted to do tests for some time, but the
cost is out of our range.We hope to discover the exact problem and do something about it.

Needless to say, the experience left us a little depressed—but what are our options? If we quit
now, an unborn generation of coho will stay that way—unborn. And so we carry on.

Workpa rties

The invasion of English ivy round the edges of the Park, and also further within, has become a
serious concern. So far our efforts to deal with this threat have been confined to two areas. One of
these is fairly near the entrance to the Park from Cedar Hill Road, and just above the two resi-
dences at the head of the orchard.

On May 28 a party of students from Cedar Hill Junior High attacked the leading edge of the
invasion at that point, mainly by cutting the ivy away from the trees. This work was
continued in the same area by some of us on July 10th. Unfortunately, the number of volunteers
that have been turning out for this work is not enough to cope with the problem.

Earlier in the year a party consisting of staff
from the municipality, a party of Girl Guides
with their parents, and a few from our
Society cleared away some ivy that had
begun to engulf a rare plant community
adjoining Durling Place.

Elderhostel Activity

On July 20 and 21 we gave groups from the
Elderhostel organization a conducted tour of
the Creek. Considerable interest was shown
in the work that we have been doing there.




Restoration of Natural Systems Program

The Restoration of Natural Systems program, offered through the University of Victoria, has been
designed for people working in the field of environmental restoration. Its purpose is to provide
practical background knowledge, training and skills in areas related to restoring natural
systems. We collaborated with the coordinator for this program when we contracted
Moraia Grau to develop a restoration plan for the old quarry.

For information, contact Peggy Faulds (250) 721-8463, E-mail her at pfaulds@uvcs.uvic.ca or see
the program’s Web site at www.uvcs.uvic.ca/restor

Mount Douglas Park and
Regional Green/Blue Spaces

Regional green/blue spaces are defined as:

Natural and semi-natural areas, both land and water, that are of ecological, scenic, renewable re-
source, outdoor recreation and/or greenway value. These areas are considered to have high ecological
and/or social value as green/blue spaces. Green/blue space areas could include developed, partly
developed or undeveloped public and private spaces.

In 1995 CRD Parks and the Provincial Capital Commission instituted the Regional Green /Blue
Space Strategy to identify why we should protect these spaces, which significant areas should be
protected and maintained, and how protection and maintenance can be achieved.

Mount Douglas, a significant green space on its own, has also an important place in the
Green/Blue Spaces concept, linking, as it does, the waters of the Strait to that part of the
Galloping Goose Trail that passes Blenkinsop Lake via the Lochside extension.

Last year'’s grant from the PCC upgraded the Mercer Trail where it meets Blenkinsop Road, and
strengthened Mount Douglas’s link in the Green/Blue Spaces chain.

If you're interested in the Green/Blue Spaces concept and want to get involved, contact:
Dave Morris of the Provincial Capital Commission at 953-8806 or by fax at 386-1303; or by
email at davem83@hotmail.com or get in touch with Jeff Ward of the Capital Regional District
Parks at 478-3344 or by fax at 478-5416 or by email at jward@crd.bc.ca




MEMBERS, TAKE NOTE!

Please check the address labels on the front of the newsletter to make sure that the data is
correct. In particular, check to see that we have the right year for your membership. We
had a major failure when all the data on our hard drive was wiped out; the new data base
has been prepared from the backup discs and the receipts issued since last March.

If you find any errors please call 658-5873 and we will put it right.

Board of Directors 1996/99

President Kenneth Rankin 4285 Cedar Hill Road V8N 3C7 477-8007
Vice President Darrell Wick 1491 Edgemont Road V8N 4P7 4779291
Treasurer Graham Shorthill 4623 Cordova Bay Road VB8X 3Vé 658-5873
Secretary Sheilagh Ogilvie 515 Carnation Place V8Z6G6 479-4281
Acquisitions Claude Maurice 2200 Lorne Terrace V8S 2H8 598-7407
Streams Robert Bridgeman 1481 Elnido Road V8N 477 477-7464
At-Large Hal Gibbard 1439 Wende Road V8P 3T7 477-2986
Historian Pam Lewis 4626 Cordova Bay Road V8X 3V7 658-5039
Membership
The Friends of Mount Douglas Park Society
$5.00/person
Name: Phone:
Address:

Postal code:

Please fill in this form and mail it to: Graham Shorthill
4623 Cordova Bay Road
Victoria, BC V8X 3Vé6
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